
 

The first part says it’s a good thing to think about a healthy 
male subjective identity. 
 

Subversive cis-male heterosexual or queer 
demi-boy? 
 
Some feminists have stated outright; there is no good way to 
reimagine men’s identity, which is fair enough considering we 
live within symbolic power structures that privilege men over 
women. What could be lost in any ‘new man’ project is women’s 
need to view all men with suspicion including self-identifying 
subversive men. Considering the necessary work of self-defence 
teaching in the movement to rebrand minority groups as 
something not to be fucked with, we shouldn’t expect anything 
less than generalisations as a practical safety concern. 
 
But that doesn’t make the subversive queering project totally 
fruitless on an individual level, for example anytime I rebuff 
an assumption of what makes me, me, one part of what I’m 
always doing unconsciously on my part and there’s if I come 
across as honest and trustworthy is moving the goalposts of 
what it can mean to be cis-male and heterosexual. 
 
But necessarily because of the society we live in I’m also 
stating my place as symbolically more powerful than women’s. 
In that way I’m expressing unapologetically my  position in 
the enemy camp, but considering gender is either nature, 
nurture or a mixture of both and we don’t have any free choice 
in the matter of being born (where, when or who to) we 
shouldn’t really expect anyone to live in denial as we can 
only live our own story. 
 
Obviously the subversive man shouldn’t try to minimize how our 
in-ground privilege affects our perception of the world by 
placing it within a list of advantages, some of which we have 
or don’t have in systematic intersectional oppression. 
 
But we can hope to understand where an activist subjective 
identity can find points of rupture that can move the whole of 
the human race closer to liberation/emancipation.  
 
Mass politics can feel disempowering when the most commonly 
held feminist positions are fundamentally liberal, about 
having the economic autonomy to not need to identify as an 
extension of men. Radical feminism at face value is simply 
polarizing, holding that dissenting oppositional position 



 

appeals to the outsider identity in me that seeks de-
subjectification.  
 
But as much as I’d like to live out the fantasy ghetto 
experience, I can’t any longer seek annihilation of the ego in 
site life (genderless atmosphere) or hope to self-destruct, 
martyr myself in struggle. 
 
I am learning to find greater happiness in movement, living by 
my own experience, rather than staying still/ stagnant in an 
ideological framework.  
 
Knowing the downsides to mass politics, I want to understand 
the patriarchy outside of media or legal culture wars. Look to 
the community, family and climates we grew up in and live our 
lives. 
 
I still want to give solidarity in direct action, childcare 
and doing the dishes, but I’m no longer going to try to embody 
the whole world’s resentment in street battles. 
 
This second part says we can locate non-sexist value systems 
early on growing up in healthy environments or with strong 
family ties. 

Sexualised power difference in gender or 
simply the Oedipus complex 
 
Locating patriarchy in the family; apparently studies show 
students who take psychology courses become less essentialist 
in their personal politics. Here’s a disclaimer; I don’t like 
essentialism, I’ve been hurt by my dad and first long-term 
relationship, both objectifying me, trying to push me to be a 
strong dominant man. 
 

Nancy Chodorow – the female oedipal crisis is not 
resolved completely unlike the male crisis, a girl cannot 
and does not completely reject her mother in favour of 
men, but continues her relationship of attachment to her.  

 
Growing up I enjoyed the alignment of my mum’s emotional 
romantic naturalistic ideal to my own gender that of my dad’s 
attachment to body discipline and skill sets.  
 

The strength and quality of the relationship with her 
father, is completely dependent upon the strength and 
quality of her relationship with her mother. 

 



 

My resentment towards my dad and others who would abuse their 
authority, drew me inward, turned my virtue ethics into a 
monastic discipline. I actively chose asceticism as a way of 
not having to choose between the male or female value systems 
and not coming into conflict with my dad. 
 
That way I could hold onto my pre-oedipal attachment to both 
parents for as long as possible. I knew that being male 
getting older he was going to try to force my hand as part of 
the Oedipus complex the dad always feels threatened by the 
son, but I felt an important distinction, it wouldn’t be by my 
doing. 
 
When my brother left for college, I had a choice whether to 
resent my dad for objectifying me as a man when I felt like a 
woman, or resenting him for trying to force me to become an 
outdated form of masculinity. In my case I was the latter and 
wearing my resentment on my sleeve and acknowledging that 
dynamic by expressing myself in fights, was the start of 
identifying as a boy/man, even though it was a dynamic going 
on since I was born, I could have rejected it in favour of 
feeling like a woman. 
 
In reality I had always known how I felt, I was simply holding 
it at a distance, but acknowledging it deep down, I was glad 
to have had the time to enjoy the process of becoming, 
exercising my body,  without sticking a label of gender on it 
early on. 
 
So my personal politics is best served in subversion, getting 
people to accept my quirkiness as just another expression of 
being human, masculine that is attracted to feminine, but 
doesn’t sexualise my own power, can take down an alpha male 
just as well as anyone without becoming alpha or beta myself. 
 
As I don’t have a visceral aversion to being male but am not 
attached to that gender identity it’s just easier to present 
male because it’s what fits nicest. 
 
I’ll agree that men’s identity can’t be reimagined for as long 
as difference is sexualised in childhood and body difference 
is symbolically synonymous with power, but under those terms 
women’s identity or value systems can’t be valorised either, 
for fear of struggle being synonymous with victimhood. 
 
I prefer a strategic essentialism. 

 



 

My own gender conception 
 
I survived father hate in a typically male way, I had the 
privilege of pretending to be one of them, I knew it wasn’t 
logical. I was told I wasn’t one of them, I had my mother’s 
face, I was a Mullin through and through, I was stubborn 
because I wouldn’t bend to his commands, wouldn’t flinch as he 
lay down the law, wouldn’t be swayed by his superior adult 
male logic. 
 
I will never be able to let go of these feelings of being an 
outsider, they are who I am, I can only attempt to stem the 
survivor guilt in me. When I remember hugging my dad after 
he’d finished brutalizing or demeaning my mother or brother I 
feel ashamed. I feel a wrongness that I was oblivious to 
interpret, a wrong emotional response rather than a vengeful 
active approach. 
 
Now I know how lucky I was, that I knew on some level I wasn’t 
ready to full on forward attack my dad, at the time I didn’t 
know there was any other option but loving your dad. 
 
I was lucky I had the time to contemplate the world as best I 
could, part of that was having a protective older brother, and 
maternal guiding force around me and the privileged knowledge 
that I would later grow up to be a tall, handsome man, 
hopefully with my Liverpool family’s lyrical wit, less rough 
man with scars to prove it, more pretty boy I knew people 
would objectively appreciate. Not that I'd pretend I cared of 
course but a superficial safety net I could fall back on all 
the same.  
 
Growing up, Tomboys seemed to mimic all the spiritually good 
aspects of both genders. They were out to have a good time but 
they didn’t take any shit. I never got hooked on images of 
women hanging off men as decoration, of needing to be kept in 
line or cared for like a puppy, but neither did tomboys. 
 
I always wanted to grow up to be like the tomboys, this might 
seem counter intuitive. I’m a man who doesn’t have to work to 
be seen as anything but masculine. I also don’t want to be 
female bodied. I tie my maleness to being tall, lanky and 
sporty (no matter how imaginative that link is) and I like the 
confidence I’ve got out of being able to reach for a branch, 
swing around a tree, hit a tennis serve at 90mph, and I 
appreciate the physical aspects of having a sexual appendage 
that’s mainly on the outside of my body. 



 

 

I'm a better anarchist than you... 
 
Sometimes in anarchist spaces generalizations are flipped on 
their head, like it’s not how superior you are for beating 
your ex to the punch, in getting to say I’m dumping you. It’s 
who can feel most emotion about what was lost and what could 
have been gained. 
 
The same goes for heteronormativity, if you’re panamorous or 
polyamorous, it’s almost like walking in the room with a medal 
saying I’ve broken down these barriers in my mind. I think 
these subcultural superiorities are important as a backlash 
against the status quo, but it’s easy as activists to counter 
balance the sexist, homophobic, slut hating normative culture 
by pushing ourselves much further than we are comfortable and 
paying a higher price. 
 
Sometimes we feel like we’re playing who we want to be in an 
act that is life, I constantly project an outer experience of 
confidence in what I’m doing, which means ignoring previous 
boundaries that say I’m scared by this, and I get spurred on 
by friends also trying on new identities as part of the 
struggle to move away from oppressive relationship dynamics. 
 
There is one problem though and that is with the smallness of 
our radical community that validates my struggles, to throw 
off my shackles and be the most free loving person that we all 
wish to be, is honouring the path I’ve already walked. 
 
There is a reason many people call The ethical slut the bible 
of the polyamorous movement, and it’s not because it was the 
first book that dealt with polyamorous cultures it ‘s because 
it was aimed at giving repressed people an escape and it 
worked 
 
But when people make that sudden jump only to rely on the 
latest radical theories, it feels a lot like reinventing the 
wheel and being fundamentalist about rules that were only 
meant as guidelines. When you have questions, or things go 
wrong you have reduced your knowledge base, you only have the 
small idiosyncrasies that make us feel safe and secure in the 
consensus of radical communities and it’s opposing mainstream 
conditioning. 
  

 



 

 

Polyamory 
 
If I can do polyamory well, then I free up the time I might 
have spent worrying about what my partner gets up to. But if I 
or my partner does poly badly, I open myself up to getting 
hurt far worse. Polyamory can feel like stretching my line 
of comfort very thin to enable each of us to feel a new 
happiness never experienced before. 
 
But I shouldn’t ignore the massive range of social cues which 
force me to acknowledging that I feel selfish, jealous, 
unhappy even though these are all emotions that can be tied to 
my social conditioning within the mainstream or traditional 
hierarchies. 
 
Because without listening to myself and allowing friends to 
look out for me, I or my partner will start extra 
relationships for bad reasons and will suffer endlessly until 
coming to terms with the concepts of limitless love but 
limited time, limitless courage in the face of adversity but 
vulnerable and only human 
 

Queering Heterosexuality 
 
I get that it’s useful to draw upon examples of beautiful 
thriving pansexual, homosocial cultures, that help people see 
outside the narrow normative box of hetero sexuality, I love 
passing on those experiences of a lesbian comedian who only 
watches gay porn because lesbian porn is so geared to men, and 
doesn’t know whether she likes women or is just really into 
symmetry. That’s some funny shit right there, and I want to 
work on it moving past novelty into reality for more people, 
but at the moment it’s so nice to hear precisely because it 
contrasts hetero-normative culture so succinctly. 
 
I may romantically tease and flirt with my male friends, I’ve 
even stayed up reading Tolkien to them in my treehouse by 
candlelight and fallen asleep spooning them, but I don’t think 
I will ever feel comfortable getting jiggy with another guy, 
and unless I was in massive denial because of abuse I’d 
suffered I wouldn’t want to be encouraged into testing the 
waters neither. 
 
I know that the whole problem of men being detached from their 
sexuality is due to being unable to access feelings for other 



 

men because we are dangerous, hence never remedying the 
situation. But growing up there just weren’t any men I really 
admired, and I envy my gay friends, because they can take 
advantage of that very normal homo-social atmosphere among the 
separated genders. I want those easy friendships and 
connections with women without an atmosphere of the hunter/ 
prey dynamic. 
 
I can feel that intimate familiarity with my male friends 
without wanting to have sex with them; I’d like the same with 
my female friends. Gay men and women seem to me to straddle 
that gender divide fluidly, friends with men and women equally 
and lovingly. I want to find myself in that space. 
 
 

 

Between sex-positive and sex-normative. 
 
So how do we move past these 2 opposite experiences of our 
sexuality, I think we should learn to admire authenticity. 
After having internalized the kudos from being physically 
active sexually and politically in a sex-positive activist 
scene, I’m really done with struggling to enjoy sex for now. I 
just want easy, loving genuine connections, if that means 
saying no to sex when I really want to say yes to make someone 
happy, while I work out what I want, then that’s what I’ll 
have to do. But that’s obvious; the challenge is changing 
perspective, and learning that after one controlling drama 
filled relationship after another to accept that love is much 
more subtle than that, something that grows on you slowly. 
 
The best way I could describe what I want would be say working 
in a library together with some rad punk somewhere, forever 
enjoying the same things, never assuming the other one’s 
sexual preference until one day after years of non-sexual 
lovely familiarity, I accidentally give the game away by 
crushing on something they were doing, before I even realized 
myself doing it, then and only then do we both realize our 
love for each other and the dance of risking intimacy begins, 
but with all the knowledge of that other person as a true 
friend, what makes them feel safe, happy, excited, overjoyed. 
 
But I don’t see that happening in the spaces I inhabit because 
they are spaces dedicated to spreading information on better 
ways to do sex and the only good way to do that is talking 
from experience. The problem I have with storytelling is there 
can be a strong social competitive function, you are expected 



 

to gossip and compare your good relationship to the shitty 
relationships of friends or how you could never naively fall 
into the same mistakes of celebrity scandals you here in the 
news. 
  
I miss the days when my sexual orientation, expression or 
assertiveness, was not the most important thing about me, and 
I don’t want to have to leave to more repressive normative 
circles just to get a breather from the running commentaries 
on your sex lives! Don't get me wrong I still go all gooey at 
being included in on the heartwarming intimate moments of 
personal growth, but expanding upon every tiny detail in the 
last 24 hours into some all encompassing theory that reduces 
your life into a soundbite, really ruins the real magic of 
living in the moment for me. 
 
That is all. 
 

 
“..It’s that thing when you’re with someone, and you love them, 
and they know it, and they love you and you know it. But it’s a 
party and your both talking to other people and you’re laughing 
and shining, and you look across the room, and catch each 
other’s eyes, but not because you’re possessive or it’s 
precisely sexual, but because that is your person in this life 
and it’s funny and sad, but only because this life will end and 
it’s this secret world, that exists right there, in public, 
unnoticed, that no one else knows about. It’s sort of like how 
they say other dimensions exist all around us but we don’t have 
the ability to perceive them, that’s what I want out of a 
relationship” – Frances Ha 
 
 
 

 


